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Abstract 

The 19th century gentleman scholar may have tinkered with a new invention 
in his attic without so much as a benefactor, much less an NSF grant or 
lucrative consulting agreement. But today’s inventors have an obvious and 
immediate need for lots and lots of beautiful, intoxicating money. As a 
modern-day Homer might say, the U.S. dollar is our teacher, our mother, 
our secret lover. If all love were wholesome, then our love of money would 
be wholesome, too. Unfortunately, love can take us to dark, scary places. 
Faculty members have been known to neglect their graduate students, 
because they were too busy doing consulting work outside the lab. 
Researchers and universities have been reproached and sanctioned for 
failing to disclose their financial conflicts of interest. Universities, sponsors, 
and faculty members have found themselves locked in furious three-way 
battles over ownership of intellectual property. This purpose of this 
presentation is to consider what reasonable measures we can take to 
prevent financial considerations from distorting the objectivity of science 
and undermining the public trust in the work we do. (Free cash will be given 
to anyone who can solve this problem, once and for all.) 
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